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Animal’s Inner Lives
STEVE PRUSSACK: Everyone who’s on the line, welcome to 
Veganpalooza 2012 Vegetarian World Summit. I’m your co-
host Steve Prussack, and we’re ready to introduce our 
next guest, and it’s Dr. Jonathan Balcombe, PhD biolo-
gist specializing in animal behavior, and the foremost 
authority on the inner lives of animals. He’s a fre-
quent guest on NPR and the author of “Pleasurable King-
dom”, “Second Nature”, and “The Exultant Ark”, ground-
breaking books on the rich emotional and ethical lives 
of animals. His website is www.jonathanbalcombe.com. 
And now my friend and co-host, Dr. Will Tuttle.

DR. WILL TUTTLE: Thank you, Steve, and welcome to Dr. 
Jonathan Balcombe. We are so glad that you’re with us 
here on Veganpalooza 2012, Jonathan. Just so everybody 
knows, you have a PhD in ethology, which is animal be-
havior, from the University of Tennessee, and you’re 
the author of three books on animals that are not just 
academic tomes but really popular books that have gone 
out far and wide. I’ve heard you not only lecture in a 
number of venues but also on NPR, interviewed there. 
Besides being an animal ethologist, you are a vegan, 
which is really nice to see. I wanted to go ahead and 
just ask you the first question here. The basic idea in 
our session is to discuss the inner lives of animals, 
so first of all, I’d just like to ask you why you think 
animal sentience, the capacity of animals to feel, is 
so important.

DR. JONATHAN BALCOMBE: Thanks, Will. Well, I like to 
say that sentience is the bedrock of ethics. The reason 
that we have moral systems is simply that other indi-
viduals have lives that matter. It’s the capacity for 
pain and pleasure that is what makes life matter. 
That’s very important. Common sense never really would 
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deny that other animals can feel pain and pleasure. We 
can debate about where we draw the line, but the scien-
tific evidence now also supports the common sense that 
certainly all vertebrate animals, all animals with 
backbones – that is, mammals, birds, reptiles, amphibi-
ans, and fishes – they all feel pain, and I argue and 
there’s plenty of evidence they also feel pleasure, 
even though scientists have been reluctant to accept 
that. Scientists are often the last one, ironically, to 
come to the realization of these things because they’re 
so dogged in their strictures about proving things or 
demonstrating things. But given that we’re not on the 
only pleasure seekers and pain avoiders in the world, 
that means that our ethics have to catch up with that 
fact. This is the great disconnect in our relationship 
to animals, is that we now know that their experience 
of the world is akin to ours, but we still treat them 
as if they’re so many blocks of wood, and that needs to 
change.

DR. TUTTLE: Wow, when you say that, and I just know 
that readers and listeners of what we’re talking about 
here are aware that we human beings are engaging in so 
much violence, actually, towards animals. For example, 
we’re killing, by a conservative estimate, about 75 
million animals every day for food just in the United 
States, and these animals are hyper-confined and muti-
lated, and their purposes are stolen, and their lives 
are really subjected to a lot of hideous suffering. 
What you’re saying, then, really throws into very 
strong relief our entire cultural way of being in the 
world because if animal sentience really matters, then 
we are committing atrocious crimes, aren’t we?

DR. BALCOMBE: Yes, we are. That’s the negative side of 
things. We do hear positive things as well, though, of 
course, and that is that in recent years, the last cou-
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ple of years, for the first time in history, the con-
sumption of animals in the U.S. has taken a turn. For 
the first time, it’s actually decreased. That includes 
chickens as well as other commonly eaten so-called farm 
animals or farmed animals, and that is very encourag-
ing. Of course globally, we’re still going the wrong 
direction, and that’s a function of two major factors. 
One is simply more people, and there needs to be much 
more discussion about human overpopulation and reeling 
that in. The second factor is two countries in particu-
lar, India and China, which are just due to their huge 
populations, and their Westernization of their cultures 
and, with that, diets. Ironically as the U.S. is begin-
ning to come to its senses, I think, and beginning to 
respond to the ravages of high meat, high animal prod-
uct consumption, these other countries are racing to 
catch up with what hopefully will soon be an old way of 
living in the United States.

So there are encouraging trends and then there are dis-
couraging trends. Obviously, I think information is 
power, and things like what you’re doing, what I do, 
and I’m sure the other guests on this show, the infor-
mation that’s being put out there is just so vital, and 
I’m encouraged by the social networks that are now 
available. I’m quite active on Facebook. It’s a great 
way to exchange information, to put my message out 
there, but also to see what other people are saying. I 
always get a good buzz going when I’m on Facebook be-
cause I see so many other people I’ve never heard of 
who are, who get it, who understand these vital issues 
and are saying sensible things. They understand the 
change that’s needed and the change that’s beginning.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Let’s talk a little bit about, we 
know that we are aware that non-human animals are capa-
ble of experiencing pain. I think this has been fully 
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demonstrated. Everybody knows that we have a companion 
animal, a dog or a cat, they don’t like it if we harm 
them, step on their tail or don’t feed them or what-
ever, they’re capable of suffering. That’s certainly 
something that we’re all aware of, especially when it 
comes to the animals we’re eating. Could you say some-
thing about perhaps, for example, a lot of people I’ve 
heard say fish, they’re cold-blooded, they don’t really 
feel pain the way we mammals do. Do you think there’s 
truth for that?

DR. BALCOMBE: If there’s any group of animals that have 
had to suffer the most doubt from humans in terms of 
their capacity to feel, even just pain, it’s fishes. I 
think part of that stems from the bias that we have be-
cause they don’t respond to pain the way we do, that is 
to say, facial expressions and vocalizations. But then 
again, a dolphin, we don’t doubt that they’re sentient, 
and yet their facial expression is basically fixed, at 
least to us. They always look like they’re smiling and 
kind of happy, even if they’re miserable in their lit-
tle aquarium tank somewhere. So that’s hardly a very 
good basis for judging that a fish cannot feel pain. 
Similarly to vocalizations. There are actually a lot of 
sounds that they make underwater that we’re not really 
tuned into, or haven’t been until recently. If you cut 
the vocal cords of a human and we can’t make any 
sounds, we wouldn’t conclude that we don’t feel pain. 
So that’s also a flimsy basis for denying pain.

Now, again, back to science, a series of experiments 
have been done on trout, which is a representative bony 
fish. Very detailed, meticulous, albeit by some meas-
ures not very nice experiments. I’m glad I was not a 
trout in any of these experiments. The animals were 
heavily anesthetized, and were terminally anesthetized, 
but they showed a whole series of things they did. They 
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showed that they had a different type of nociceptors – 
that is, pain receptors – in their bodies, and they 
showed that if you touch the skin, those nociceptors 
fire. If they’re given painful, noxious stimuli, the 
nociceptors are active, they light up. They respond to 
chemical, they respond to heat, they respond to pres-
sure, touch-type of stimuli, so there are different 
kinds of them. They’re called A-delta and C fibers, 
it’s very complicated, all this stuff. So the physiol-
ogy is there for pain.

And then how does the behavior go? Well, when the ani-
mals are injected with noxious stimuli, such as acetic 
acid, their respiration rate – and it’s very easily 
measured in fish, you just look at the rate at which 
the gills are opening and closing – that respiration 
rate goes up profoundly during that period. If you give 
some fish a painkiller, morphine, the respiration rate 
returns to normal much sooner, after about an hour, 
whereas it’s three and a half hours for fish that don’t 
get the follow-up dose of morphine. So that’s consis-
tent with the experience of pain. These fish also will 
not avoid a new thing in their environment. Normally 
they would do that. You put a red Lego block or some-
thing new, it’s a natural behavior for a fish to avoid 
that. In fishes who have been given the pain killer or 
who haven’t been given the pain, they behave normally. 
They do avoid that object. But fishes who are in pain, 
or who are presumably in pain, they don’t. They swim 
right near the new object, suggesting that they are 
preoccupied by the pain and they’re not really able to 
function properly because they’re so distracted and 
preoccupied by the pain.

So that’s a quick run-down on the sort of sophistica-
tion of the experiments that have been done that really 
lay to rest any doubt that fishes not only register a 
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noxious stimulus, but they experience pain, and that’s 
sort of the difference between the old view that would 
deny them pain is the idea that they’re not conscious 
and therefore they can’t experience pain. These animals 
are conscious, they experience pain, and I’m currently 
doing a lot of research on fish to show that the sci-
ence shows that they have a long term memory, it’s not 
the old mythological three-second memory, that’s just 
complete rubbish, that they have complex social lives, 
they’re really sophisticated, and they essentially meet 
all the criteria for sentience that a mammal meets. So 
we really, no pun intended, have missed the boat on 
fishes.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. I read that they, for example, when 
they do some kind of experiment on fish where they, in 
a certain part of the tank, they give them some nox-
ious, painful stimulus, then they will remember that 
and they won’t go back to that part of the tank again. 
They’ll never go there again.

DR. BALCOMBE: On the flip side, if you give them am-
phetamine, put some amphetamine in the water, something 
that sort of triggers their pleasure centers, they are 
drawn to that and they will return to that part of the 
tank at a future opportunity. So both the pain and the 
pleasure responses, they respond appropriately to.

DR. TUTTLE: Aha, that’s interesting. This idea, I think 
also, that animals and fish and would you say pretty 
much all animals? At least vertebrates are capable of 
feeling pleasure, means that they are actually capable 
of celebrating their lives, and they’re really feeling 
positive feelings that we also can feel. I think that 
we have a hard time in our culture really coming to 
grips with that, especially if we’re eating animals, 
because the idea of sheep or pigs or cows celebrating 
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their lives, feeling pleasure and joy and love and ten-
derness and so forth would be hard for us to do, I 
think, if we’re eating animal foods. That’s probably 
some of the main significance, I would think, of this 
discovery is to help us to question this whole way of 
looking at nature.

DR. BALCOMBE: Yeah, it’s interesting how we’ve really 
neglected animal capacity for pleasure. It’s sort of 
all been, it’s just they only can feel pain or neutral, 
and of course we know that’s not true. We know they can 
experience pleasure. It just hasn’t been discussed 
much. As you imply with your question, pleasure has 
enormous ethical implications. If you can feel pleas-
ure, then life is worth living, and to use that sort of 
philosophical phrase, life has intrinsic value – that 
is to say, value beyond any kind of utilitarian value 
it might have to someone else, who can say, “That cow 
has value to me because I can milk her and drink her 
milk.” If the cow can feel pleasure, she has intrinsic 
value. Her life is valuable to her because she can feel 
the joy of nursing her calf, if she’s allowed to, and 
the pleasure of nibbling on blackberries on a spring 
day, and just the joy of being let out of a barn, say, 
on a new spring day. You can watch YouTube videos of 
cows bucking their feet in the air and running out into 
a pasture expressing that sort of irrepressible joy 
that animals feel when they’re given what’s most basic 
to them – that is, their freedom.

The implications of that, I think one of the key impli-
cations of that, and I’m going to be speaking about 
this at a couple of conferences in Europe this summer, 
is that if you can feel pleasure, it makes death harm-
ful. Death, we readily accept that death is a terrible 
thing for a fellow human. Murder is an awful crime, and 
we grieve the death of a loved one. Why do we grieve 
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that? It’s not because they’ve been relieved of future 
pains. It’s because they’ve been denied the future 
pleasures that life has. It’s pleasure that makes life 
worth living. So I’m trying to make the case now that 
that means that death obviously has to take on moral 
weight. We accept that with humans. Murder’s a terrible 
crime. Why? Because you’re denying the victim of pleas-
ure. Well, we’re killing, as you said, 75 million ani-
mals a day in the U.S. alone, and great numbers of ani-
mals worldwide. That has to be considered a moral is-
sue, not just the pain of death, not just the suffering 
that may result from the process of killing an animal. 
Even if theoretically we were to kill an animal in a 
completely humane way, which is not easily done, then 
we need to nevertheless consider the dead animal’s loss 
of the most precious thing they ever had, which was 
their life. And that’s precious because they can have 
pleasure.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Exactly. If someone were to do that 
to dogs or cats, kill them humanely, and we relate to 
these animals as our family members, we would be abso-
lutely outraged, and they would end up in jail. But if 
it’s food animals, we think, oh, they’re wonderful peo-
ple, they’re doing it humanely.

DR. BALCOMBE: Yeah, our thoughts express those kinds of 
values. 

DR. TUTTLE: Right. One of the things that I noticed 
really, I think in many ways our culture has discon-
nected itself so much from nature that we don’t realize 
how much in the natural world is a celebration of life. 
I think, for me, perhaps because I’m a vegan for so 
many years and probably yourself as well, when I go out 
into nature, I see so much celebration happening, liv-
ing in an RV and traveling and staying in state parks 
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and national parks all the time, just seeing birds and 
rabbits and deer and raccoons and fish and all these 
animals. I have the feeling that the average person 
perhaps sees it as a battle or these animals are sort 
of cogs in a machine, but for me, it was really this 
sense of these animals just not only celebrating their 
own lives but contributing to me being able to cele-
brate my life by their celebration by their living and 
singing and running around and chasing each other and 
playing. They’re always playing, aren’t they?

DR. BALCOMBE: It’s interesting what you just said, be-
cause you’re tending to see the rosy side of animal ex-
istence, and I see that too, and I think we’re almost 
trained to see life as we’re in it tooth and claw or in 
a constant struggle for survival. You turn on nature 
documentaries, and you’re fed that time and again. It’s 
really tiresome. You can be forgiven for concluding 
that, my god, it must be tough out there in the wild. 
Sure there are challenges, and sure there are dangers, 
but animals don’t live quaking in fear. They get on 
with life. They have joie de vivre. I see what you see. 
I go and eat breakfast on the deck most mornings, back 
to woods, and I see squirrels chasing each other in the 
trees, and I see Carolina wrens belting out their morn-
ing song, and birds flitting here and there, and a 
robin getting really pissed off at a blue jay because 
it got near their nest and they don’t like that. 
They’re just full of life.

It’s interesting you mentioned the vegan connection. A 
recent study, just published I think in the last month, 
found that people who had just eaten meat or who were 
about to eat meat took a dimmer view of animals and 
their mental capacity and their emotional capacity than 
did those who were eating a vegetarian or vegan diet or 
even just about to eat plant-based food. It’s interest-
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ing, there is some psychology going on there that I 
think maybe subconsciously we are a little more defen-
sive about our view of animals if we know we are about 
to harm them.

DR. TUTTLE: Right, our natural compassion, we have to 
repress it. Obviously, if we’re going to be eating 
these animals, then we have to repress the natural con-
nection and appreciation that we would have. The same 
way we do in war for the so-called enemy, we have to 
look at them in ways that will allow us to be violent 
and harm them. This is pretty obvious, and yet we have 
to have a scientific study to actually validate, I 
think, what we know in our bones. But thanks, that’s a 
very interesting point. Could you talk a little bit 
about what you see as the potential for positive change 
in our society, in terms of our relationship with ani-
mals? Are there some things happening that should help 
really open us up to seeing animals in a much more 
positive way, do you think?

DR. BALCOMBE: Definitely. I think we really live in an 
information age, and I think, back to these social net-
works and computers and how much more accessible they 
are, the worldwide web I think is an extremely powerful 
force for information exchange. I take great hope from 
that, that the rate at which humans are being educated 
about animals, and let’s face it, there is more inter-
est in animals as moral subjects today than at any time 
in history. Around the year 1900 you could fill a sin-
gle row on a bookshelf with all the books that were 
ever written about animals and ethics, and now that 
many books are published probably every month. So the 
acceleration of interest and concern about animals is 
enormous, and that’s very encouraging. Then the explo-
sion of interest in veganism, it’s sort of like the 
word vegetarian is old-fashioned now because vegan is, 
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I mean, I get the Post every day and I peruse it most 
days, and I see that word vegan in the Post regularly. 
I switched on the radio today and word vegan was men-
tioned within the first minute. So I find that too very 
encouraging because when you and I were in our 20s, 
Will, the word vegan, if anyone even knew the meaning 
of the word, it meant you were pasty and thin and weak 
and frail and probably dreadlocked and not very 
healthy. Now it has the image of cutting-edge nutri-
tional health and fitness and celebrity. So I find that 
also very encouraging. There’s a lot to be excited 
about. We’ve got a long way to go, a lot of work has to 
be done, but just as with pleasure and pain, I prefer 
to look at the glass half full than half empty.

DR. TUTTLE: I remember it wasn’t too long ago, actu-
ally, really just maybe 10 years ago, even, there actu-
ally were still reputable academic biologists who actu-
ally claimed that we don’t know if animals feel pain. 
“We just don’t know. It’s a black box.” And that’s just 
not possible anymore. I don’t think there’s anyone, is 
there, now in academia who could actually with a 
straight face say that?

DR. BALCOMBE: They might, well, they’re a handful, and 
their numbers are dwindling, and they’re getting qui-
eter and quieter, because it just does defies not just 
logic or common sense but a gathering wealth of sci-
ence. The argument for that position was just simply 
the argument that animals did not have the cognitive 
capacity, that they were not conscious, and if you’re 
not conscious, you can’t experience pain. But the evi-
dence for animal consciousness is so widespread and so 
vast and so compelling, you have to bend over backwards 
and sound really ridiculous to deny it. So those people 
are getting quieter and quieter because it’s just not 
tenable to take that position anymore.
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DR. TUTTLE: Right. And now there have been quite a few 
experiments that have been showing that animals, cer-
tain animals anyway, seem to have a highly developed 
sense of ethical behavior in terms of not acting in 
ways that harm other members of their community. If 
they do so, they’ll be shunned, and so forth. I guess 
you’re familiar with those experiments.

DR. BALCOMBE: Yeah, there are very robust theories that 
are now being shown to be true, empirical studies of 
actual animals. The two leading ones are really kin se-
lection, which is the idea that you treat other close 
relatives well. It behooves you to do that just from a 
genetic basis because they share your genes, so it’s 
kind of an offshoot of this gene idea. Nature works in 
a lot of other ways than that, but that’s certainly one 
force that tends to produce goodness and considerate 
behavior among animals and self-sacrifice. The other is 
this idea of reciprocal altruism, which is the idea 
that animals are conscious, they keep accounts, they 
recognize other individuals, and they live socially, so 
it behooves us, and we know this in our society, it be-
hooves you to do a good deed to others and to show def-
erence and consideration and compassion because that 
individual knows who I am, they’ll remember me, and it 
could be that I’m in trouble next week and they’ll see 
that I’m in trouble and they’ll remember the good deed 
that I did to them and they will repay the good deed.

Now I think most of us are probably not thinking about 
that when we do a Good Samaritan deed, we do it because 
it’s the right thing to do morally, and it makes us 
feel good. And that’s back to the connection between 
what’s adaptive in an evolutionary sense and what’s 
pleasurable in the immediate sense. It feels good to do 
good. To do a good deed to another feels good. You know 
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the old saying, it’s better to give than receive. It 
feels wonderful to see someone open a gift on some 
birthday or a holiday that you’ve given them. It’s al-
most a better feeling than opening the gift itself. Why 
is that? Because our history has taught us that it’s 
good for us to be good in caring for others. This ap-
plies to other animals too. You find example after ex-
ample in nature of animals making self-sacrifices to 
help another, and being good and being considerate and 
being nonviolent and finding peaceful solutions to con-
flicts.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Maybe just two more questions. One, 
I was just wondering if you could just briefly tell 
everyone who’s listening, the three books you have out, 
what they focus on, and if you have any upcoming new 
projects that we can look forward too.

DR. BALCOMBE: Sure. Two of my books are focused on ani-
mal pleasure. One is called “Pleasurable Kingdom: Ani-
mals And The Nature Of Feeling Good”, which really lays 
out the arguments for why we should expect animals to 
feel pleasure, and then the evidence for animal pleas-
ure from a variety of different animals, a very broad 
brush approach, and then finishing with the implica-
tions of that. That book came out in 2006, and I’m 
happy to say is now available in six foreign languages 
as well. Then there’s “The Exultant Ark”, which just 
came out last year. It’s also focused on animal pleas-
ure, but it’s a pictorial treatment, so it’s sort of a 
large, heavy, bright, colorful, very nice visual book. 
It’s got 30,000 words of text, but it’s focused on pic-
tures of animals in pleasurable-type contexts. Then my 
2010 book, “Second Nature: The Inner Lives Of Animals”, 
really looks at the mostly recent science showing that 
animals are emotional and cognitive and virtuous, show-
ing aspects of animals’ lives that we would have 
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thought fantasy just a generation ago. There’s so much 
interesting science coming out about what animals can 
do.

As for new projects, I’m working on a book, just 
started working on a book quite recently actually, on a 
group of animals that we exploit more than any other 
animal collectively and until recently have just as-
sumed were automatons, and that is fishes. I don’t know 
of a single book that advocates a fish, and it’s high 
time we had one, so I’m going to take the first go at 
that. I see it as a low-hanging fruit and one that 
needs to be addressed, so I’m marshalling the scien-
tific evidence for sentience, emotion, feelings, social 
complexity, etc. in fishes. Hopefully that’ll get pub-
lished two or three years from now. It’s a big project, 
and I’m starting to speak about that. In fact I’m going 
to be giving my first fish lecture at the Summerfest 
coming up this week.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. That’s exciting. You’re really a man 
after my own heart with the fish thing. Because I do so 
much staying in state parks and national parks, I get 
to see a lot of people standing by rivers and lakes and 
streams and oceans with fishing poles in their hands. 
It’s always sad to me to see people going out to tor-
ture animals on a beautiful afternoon and teaching 
their children to do the same thing and not really, I 
don’t think, thinking of the fish as sentient beings. 
I’m hoping that your research will help us to not only 
to understand this better, but to spread this message 
too. Is there anything final, I guess maybe just wrap-
ping up here, any final thoughts or ideas that we can 
do, all of us? What are the most important things we 
can do to help? I guess in the face of what you’re dis-
covering, how can we live?
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DR. BALCOMBE: Back to what we mentioned earlier, that 
“v” word “vegan”, it’s the holy grail of personal ac-
tivism for animals in my view. There’s a lot individu-
als can do for animals, but the most immediate and pro-
found way an individual can help animals is just simply 
don’t eat them anymore. Don’t support those industries. 
As John Robbins says so poignantly, when we go and buy 
something at the supermarket or any product, we’re 
telling the manufacturer, “Whatever you did to get that 
product there, please do it again.” That’s a great re-
sponsibility, and it’s a heavy responsibility, but it’s 
also extremely empowering to know that by simply not 
purchasing things that cause suffering to others, we 
put in a vote for animals every time. And by purchasing 
products from companies that are doing the right thing, 
we put in a positive vote for them. That’s very, very 
empowering. That’s one of the things I love about being 
vegan is that every day, I know that I’m making a posi-
tive different in the world.

DR. TUTTLE: Right. Wow, fantastic. Thank you so much, 
Dr. Jonathan Balcombe, for sharing with everyone your 
research. You’re one of the leaders really, I think, 
today in animal behavior that sees the ethical dimen-
sion of our industry of animals for food and is calling 
for a vegan transformation and is not afraid. I really 
love that on the NPR interview I heard with you where 
you really were not hesitant to proclaim that you’re a 
vegan, and I think that that is extremely important and 
really helpful for everyone. So thanks so much for be-
ing with us. Steve, do you have any final things here?

STEVE: Yeah, a lot of eye-opening information. Much ap-
preciated. Thank you again to Dr. Jonathan Balcombe and 
everyone on the line or listening at a later date and 
tuning into this session of Veganpalooza 2012 Vegetar-
ian World Summit. 
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